HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 2, 2021 – 5:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 5:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Town Hall fob system and Water Department Building relocation was taken off the Selectmen’s agenda.
With the above deletions, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, November 2, 2021.

MINUTES

Moved Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – August 10, 2021 
Regular Session – October 27, 2021
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments: 
	Withholding Warrant
	# 35
	$ 150,705.62

	Vendor Warrant           
	# 38
	$ 504,268.06

	Withholding Warrant
	#39
	$ 169,043.33

	Ambulance Commitment

10/4/21 – 10/10/21
	for
	$   97,947.50

	Ambulance Commitment

10/11/21 – 10/17/21
	for
	$   63,709.06

	Ambulance Commitment

10/18/21 – 10/24/21
	for
	$   30,983.17


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following warrants:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes

	Payroll Warrant
	#36
	$ 278,981.20

	Vendor Warrant
	#37
	$ 505,424.13
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AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to affirm payment of the following Selectmen bills: 
Halifax Postmaster (stamps/regular & certified) ………………………..

$    248.80
National Grid (Town Hall electricity) …………………………………..
$    703.93

Harry B. Harding & Son (selectmen envelopes) ………………………..
$    108.30

William August, Esq. (legal/September 2021) …………………………
$    240.00

Michael C. Gilman, Esq. (legal/September 2021) ………………………
$ 1,155.00

W.B. Mason Co. Inc. (office supplies) ………………………………….
$      65.15

Turkey Swamp Farm, LLC (reim. of overpayment on earth removal) …

$    882.80
APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve payment of the following warrant & commitment:
	Vendor Warrant
	#40
	$ 69,154.29

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#11
	$   5,160.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes

	W.B. Mason (binder clips & correction fluid) ………………………….
KP Law, P.C (legal services/September )….............................................
O’Reilly (AD Actuator/2016 Ford Interceptor) ………….......................
Michael C. Gilman, Esq. (legal services/October)………………………
RELX Inc. dba LexisNexis (MA law books subscription).......................
	$      40.47
$ 1,686.20
$      39.40
$ 2,959.00
$      74.26



GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS

Green Earth Cannabis

Andrews recused himself from this discussion
The Board has received e-mails/letters concerning the proposed Host Community Agreement for Green Earth Cannabis:

· Nicole Nelligan recommends that the Board take no action until the Planning Board makes decisions concerning site plan approval and a special permit

· Kristen Mearls recommends that the Board either vote against the HCA or wait to make a decision until Green Earth Cannabis does more community outreach specifically with abutters and neighbors

· Rylie Hawley recommends that the Board hold off on approving additional HCAs until there is a vote at Town Meeting (in May) about limiting the number of marijuana stores in Halifax.
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The Board can: 

· Approve the HCA (no one has proposed any changes);

· Take no action – should provide some guidance as to when the Board might take action (wait for Planning Board, wait for Town Meeting, wait for something else to occur).  “No action” might also simply be the result of a split vote.

· Vote against the HCA (the Board should provide reasons and work with Town Counsel on a decision letter as there is a material chance that the applicant will appeal a disapproval in court).
Move by Garron  and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted not to take any action at this time.  

Town Administrator Resignation
Charlie Seelig has tendered his resignations.  His last day will be Saturday, November 20, 2021.  The office will be organized/cleared out by that date.
KP Law Bill from August 
This bill has been set aside waiting for the Board to make a decision whether to pay. 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to pay the August Law bill from KP Law in the amount of $1,259.20.
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Legislative Redistricting
Representative LaNatra responded to the Board’s hope that the Town is not split between two House districts by indicating that she thought that the townspeople would have more support at the State House if Halifax had two House members representing it.  The Legislature went with the split.
Aldana Road Land Transfers
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the  transfer of Parcel B to the State and accept the sliver to the Town.
Elementary School Air Conditioning Assessment
There was a “kick-off” meeting as the Elementary School investigates the possibility installing HVAC units in all classrooms and other spaces.  Andrews said there were questions on using ARPA funds.  There will be a meeting with Tom O’Brien regarding this.  
Recording Secretary
The Board should make a decision whether to set a wage rate (via a graded position or ungraded position) (per meeting stipend, per hour rate).  The Finance Committee would have to concur.  Funding would have to come from the Reserve Fund (Finance Committee).  The Board would also need to recruit/hire someone.  Mcsherry stated that is should be an hourly rate.  Seelig does not think it should be a grade position and that the Board should meet with the finance committee to discuss this.  
Town Official Meeting Attendee Code of Conduct
Jack Dolan from Brooks & DeRensis will be invited in for this discussion at a later date.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 
Elementary School Stipends 

Chair of the Halifax Committee, Summer Schmaling, wanted to request that the Board consider a stipend for the employees in the school department as it has come to their understanding that stipends were granted to some of the town employees who worked through Covid using ARPA funds.

Andrew feels differently with what happened with the town employees than he does with the school.  The school basically shut down and the town did not – every department stayed opened.  Teachers were given 10 days off from teaching students last year.  Police and fire kept going Town Clerk's Office, Board of Health Office, Assessors  were all opened, and everybody show up to work, so he does not feel the same with the school.   
DiSesa said they are trying to work to get the school air conditioned to be able to help them if they are going to be continue wearing masks, so she feels they are contributing funds to the school, the employees and the children they just did it in a different way.   
Schmaling understands that and sees both perspectives but felt it was appropriate for me to come before them and ask them with the school being a department of the town.  She would have to say the custodians definitely really stepped up to the plate and thinks the teachers did to i.e., having to change their teaching style and go through the motions of adapting to the climate.
Andrews thinks the town stepped up with the Cares Act funding; they funded air purifiers at the school, HVAC system upgrades, Chromebooks for every student; laptops for every teacher, hired long-term substitute teachers so that they could implement a remote teaching Hybrid program, hired another custodian and had a building sub.  All the other departments had to pitch in in a different way where other employees had to continue to go about their job.  He is not in support of it.   
Schmaling thanked the BoS for utilizing a decent amount of the Cares Act funding to the students and professionals at the school because they would not have been able to go back to putting the students into a Hybrid model if they did not have the ability to work together as a town.   She is sure she can speak on behalf of our committee and probably everybody in that building that they truly appreciate the Board keeping in mind the school and the students when allocating Cares funds.
Thomas Millias stated that he thinks the Board was very generous with the stipends and that they even gave it to people who were not working for the town during the Covid period and ignored anybody else who was working for the town during the Covid period.  He thinks there are some questions to be asked about some of that.
GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatements
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #1447, #2337, #1192, #1019, #2117, #1210, #1408, #952, #2469, #208, #2092, #2166, #1059, #550, #2181, #1269, #2607, #2603, #476, #1333, #224, #1082, #742, #430, #1354, #318, #588, #1479, #1979, #478, #323, #730, #1586, #1720, #806, #2036, #2646, #1988, #2647, #189, #1257, #1407, #412, #2182, #1642, #1105, #2597, #2609, #129 and #1522 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents and Bill #2204 based on the fact the house is vacant and the owner has provided an electric bill that shows no usage of electricity.
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to abate Fiscal Year 2021 #952 as this bill was not issued at the time the MLC was requested.
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Turkey Swamp Earth Removal Closeout
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously closed out Earth Removal Permit issued to Barry Gates/Turkey Swamp Bog Realty Trust for property located at 145 Monponsett Street (Assessors Map #84, Lot 17).  
Public Records Policy 
Andrews stated that at the Boards last meeting they discussed public records procedures and reiterate what was said below.

a. requests for emails will be sent to IT through the Town Administrator.   
b. requests for legal matters will be sent to the Town’s law firm to review to make sure that we are in compliance with the public records law.  
c. requests for matters where litigation could take place should be dealt with in the same manner (b) then sent to legal for review.
Town Clerk, Susan Lawless asked what if they do not know if it is a legal matter as she is not aware of all lawsuits to the Town of Halifax.  Andrews thinks there should be an updated list with open litigation cases. 
Moved Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted that records request will go through the RAO  and any emails will go through the IT Director or the IT department to pull the emails and any matters with possible litigation will be sent to the Town’s attorney for review to make sure that we are in compliance. 
Public Records Request by Thomas Millias
Mr. Millias has requested a number of public records from the Zoning Board of Appeals, Planning Board, and the Building Inspector.  The only material that should be redacted are the detailed pages from the invoices filed by Brooks & DeRensis for July, August, and September 2021.  The rest of material does not fall under one of the exemptions.  This took about 30 minutes for the staff at the ZBA and Selectmen to produce their records.  Seelig has not heard back from the Building Inspector.  The Board can provide an estimate of the cost to Mr. Millias, wait for a confirmation that he will pay, then tell him that the records are available once he has paid.  Deadline for the request to the Selectmen is tomorrow, November 3rd.  Deadline for the requests to the ZBA and Building Inspector is November 8th.
Town Clerk Electronic Voting at Town Meeting
Town Clerk Susan Lawless has a proposal for 200 electronic voting devices and associated equipment at a cost of $5,861.94.  Seelig is not sure if she or the Board would like this as an appropriation Article for Town Meeting or fund it via another source.
Process for Hiring New Town Administrator 

Andrew said they  could put together a committee to do the interview the process or reach out to the Collins Center for interim or another like firm. 

Garron said a screening committee works well and worked well when they hired Seelig.  If could be made up of some the town officials as well as the public.  He suggested Pam Adduci, Town Clerk, Sandy Nolan and a citizen Barbara (Gaynor).

Andrews asked if this was for the hiring of an Interim and Garron said the screening committee would be for a full hire.  

Seelig said for an Interim many times you would do it yourself put out a recruitment ad or call the Collins Center or contact Paradigm Management that does both interim and permanent installations and maybe two or three other forms out there.  
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Whoever you choose would very rapidly get an ad out.  Before hiring someone, you might want to have in the job description state what you want that person to do or not do; what you think the expected timetable is going to be; what your expectations are so that the person coming in also knows ahead of time.  The hiring firm can help on that too.

Andrews thinks before doing the screening proposal they should talk about the Interim and asked the Board what they wanted to do.  

DiSesa said they can go through the same firm for that and should try both processes.  Andrews asked if they wanted to have someone come in from each one of those places and talk about their process.  DiSesa thinks that is a great idea. 

Garron asked how many were there and Seelig said there are at least two and maybe three or four but can check.  He also can contact Mass Municipal Association. 

DiSesa would like to hear what that process is what it is going to cost.  Seelig said there probably will be a different set of costs for the Interim versus the permanent position.

Town Clerk, Susan Lawless, said she reached out to a few other communities that have recently hired Town Administrators.  Community Paradigm did Whitman, East Bridgewater and Plympton and Municipal Resources out of Meredith New Hampshire was used by Hanson, Hannover and Brockton.  

DiSesa suggested talking to those firms also.  

Seelig asked if they wanted him to line something up at in the evening so that people can come in – BoS was fine with it.  

Andrews asked if he could also get someone from MMA because there is a Town Administrator division correct … Seelig said there is a Manager's Association, but they don't handle recruitment.  He can check and see if they have people come out to talk to towns who are doing transitions and see if somebody's available.  

Public Records Request by Amy Troup
Request for all e-mails between Charlie Seelig and Terry Renaud, Holly Merry or the Conservation Commission for a period of time.  Estimate is about 800 pages of material which will need to be reviewed by Town Counsel (two hours) along with search/review by the Town Administrator (one hour).  Total $75.  Payment up front before work begins will be required since Ms. Troup has not paid for a public records request from last year.  She approved the search parameters and the estimated cost ($200) and the work was completed, but payment was never received.  
Nor’easter Storm on October 26
The Fire Chief and the Town Accountant have asked for expense reports with the hope that the Federal and State governments will reimburse the communities. Fire Chief and Board should organize a review session sometime in the future to review “lessons learned” and continue the discussion about how to handle service/shelter requests.
Inspector of Buildings
Andrews recused himself from this discussion 

Kimberly Spencer of the Massachusetts Office of Public Safety and Inspections has informed Seelig that the Town is required to have an “Inspector of Buildings” not just a Building Inspector.  Jim Perry is the Building Inspector but does not have the necessary certifications to be an “Inspector of Buildings”.  
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Chris Carmichael, who is the Alternate Building Inspector, does have those credentials, which is why the Board appointed him several months ago so that the Town would have someone to conduct the necessary inspections and approvals for certificates of occupancy.  Chris Carmichael has agreed to accept the Inspector of Buildings designation with the acknowledgment that his duties would be limited to handling the certificates of occupancy.  The Board could appoint him tonight or refer the matter to Town Counsel for review and guidance and hold this over to November 9th.  
DiSesa thought they already appointed him for the year and Seelig said they did as the Alternate Building Inspector but what the State is saying is that officially the town needs an Inspector of Buildings.
Garron asked the cost and Seelig said we would not be paying him any more than what we are paying him now which is on an hourly basis to do the work he is doing right now.  This is just a change of the name for the office he is holding, and we are not asking him to undertake any other duties besides those he is undertaken now.  Seelig is happy to refer to Town Counsel for one more review.  Garron preferred that.

Thomas Millias stated that the town advertised for an Inspector of Buildings/Building Commissioner, and we are paying somebody $70,000 a year for that position and that person cannot perform the duties.  

DiSesa said he needs one more certification to do what he needs to do, and he is in  the process of getting it.  

Millias asked if he has his Local Inspectors already if he does not, he needs two levels of certification. 
DiSesa asked if he had a year to get it and Seelig said he has a year to get the Local Inspector and it may take longer than that to get the necessary certifications for Inspector of Buildings. 
Millias then stated that in addition to paying somebody $70,000 the town is also paying somebody else to perform the functions the other person cannot do.  The town hired somebody who did not fulfill the requirements of advertisement. 
Amy Troup asked weren't they already doing that last year the year before.  Millias said he was talking to the Board.  

DiSesa suggested stopping this conversation before it goes anywhere else.  Millias said that he did not get an answer and again DiSesa said they are going to stop the conversation.  
H 878 Recycling
The proposed legislation would require sellers of products to shoulder a large portion of the cost of recycling the materials (someone always has to pay).  The hope that the amount of material used in packaging, etc. would be lessened thereby lowering the overall cost.  Susan Johnston, the Recycling Coordinator has asked that the Board to send a letter of support to our delegation.
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron & Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of support.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 6:12 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Patrol Officers and Highway and to discuss the deployment of security personnel or devices, or strategies with respect thereto.
as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
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	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 6:12 p.m. to discuss Curtin Bros. v Zoning Board of Appeals/Town of Halifax.
As discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Seelig announced that the Board will reconvene in open session.
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 6:40 p.m. and reconvene in open session to attend :
	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes

	
	
	


Note: Andrews left Executive Session at 6:37 p.m. 
-------------------------------------------------

Jonathan Selig
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced 
Resignation from Charlie Seelig 
Quitclaim deed  - sliver on Aldana Road
Public records request from Thomas Millis (2) 

Public records request from Amy Troup

